

ARAB SPRING AND EGYPT-UNITED STATES OF AMERICA'S RELATIONS IN POST-REVOLUTION ERA

HOSSEIN TAGHDAR

FEM 2020 5



ARAB SPRING AND EGYPT-UNITED STATES OF AMERICA'S RELATIONS IN POST-REVOLUTION ERA



Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies, Universiti Putra Malaysia, in Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

COPYRIGHT

All material contained within the thesis, including without limitation text, logos, icons, photographs, and all other artwork, is copyright material of Universiti Putra Malaysia unless otherwise stated. Use may be made of any material contained within the thesis for non-commercial purposes from the copyright holder. Commercial use of material may only be made with the express, prior, written permission of University Putra Malaysia.

Copyright © Universiti Putra Malaysia



Abstract of thesis presented to the Senate of Universiti Putra Malaysia, in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

ARAB SPRING AND EGYPT-UNITED STATES OF AMERICA'S RELATIONS IN POST-REVOLUTION ERA

By

HOSSEIN TAGHDAR

November 2019

Chairman : Professor Zaid bin Ahmad, PhD

Faculty : Human Ecology

Egypt was selected as a country that has experienced drastic changes in government recently; due to a revolution in 2011 in the chain of the Arab Spring revolutions. The advent of the Freedom and Justice Party (FJP), and later the Muslim Brotherhood after the Egyptian revolution in 2011 has had effects on Egypt- United States relationships. Studying these changes can lead to more research on revolutions caused by the Arab Spring in other countries. It can also explain the hegemonic conduct of the United States in Egypt and determine the elements which were effective in the process of the Egyptian revolution. To this end, the researcher made use of qualitative content analysis and studied scholarly published documents and other relevant official news resources that were published on the relationship between Egypt and the United States after the 2011 revolution. In addition to these secondary resources, 12 key informants (ethnic, academic, and administrative elites) were interviewed. To frame the study, the researcher made use of power transition theory and sought the role of domestic and international variables on the Egypt-United States relationship and the United States' attempts to maintain its hegemony in Egypt. The results with a focus on both Obama's administration and Trumps' Administration revealed that several developments had affected the United States' hegemony in Egypt. Among these factors, 1) End of Unique Alliance with the United States, 2) Egypt's cold relationships with Israel, 3) Egypt's reestablishment of relationships with Iran, 4) Suspension of war on terror, 6) the United States' new policy, 7) Egypt's anti-western agenda, 8) military and security factors, and 9) cultural and social factors can be highlighted. Later, the United States' main strategies in maintaining its hegemony in Egypt were discussed. Among these factors, 1) the United States' aid policy, 2) the United States' tolerance policy, 3) aborting FJP, 4) imposing a western culture, and 4) the United States' support of street protests can be mentioned. In conclusion, it can be stated that the relationship between the United States and Egypt was greatly affected by the Egyptian revolution in 2011. However, the United States has tackled this problem through its political decisions and has maintained its hegemony in Egypt. Areas for further research are discussed at the end of the study.

HUBUNGAN ARAB SPRING DAN MESIR-AMERIKA SYARIKAT DI ERA PASKA-REVOLUSI

Oleh

HOSSEIN TAGHDAR

November 2019

Pengerusi : Profesor Zaid bin Ahmad, PhD

Fakulti : Ekologi Manusia

Mesir dipilih sebagai negara yang telah mengalami perubahan drastik dalam kerajaan baru-baru ini yang disebabkan oleh revolusi pada tahun 2011 dalam rangkaian revolusi Arab Spring. Kemunculan Parti Kebebasan dan Keadilan (FJP), dan kemudian Ikhwanul Muslimin selepas revolusi Mesir pada tahun 2011 telah mempengaruhi hubungan terhadap Mesir-Amerika Syarikat. Perubahan ini menyebabkan lebih banyak penyelidikan mengenai revolusi yang disebabkan oleh Arab Spring di negaranegara lain dan juga menerangkan tingkah laku hegemonik Amerika Syarikat di Mesir. Ia juga dapat menentukan unsur-unsur yang berkesan dalam proses revolusi Mesir. Untuk tujuan ini, penyelidik menggunakan analisis kandungan kualitatif dan mengkaji dokumen ilmiah dan sumber berita rasmi lain yang diterbitkan mengenai hubungan antara Mesir dan Amerika Syarikat selepas revolusi 2011. Sebagai tambahan kepada sumber-sumber sekunder ini, 12 orang informan utama (etnik, akademik dan pentadbiran elit) ditemubual. Untuk merangka kajian ini, penyelidik menggunakan teori peralihan kuasa dan menentukan peranan pembolehubah domestik dan antarabangsa mengenai hubungan Mesir-Amerika Syarikat dan usaha Amerika untuk mengekalkan hegemoni di Mesir. Hasil dari fokus pada pentadbiran Obama dan Pentadbiran Trumps menunjukkan beberapa perkembangan telah mempengaruhi hegemoni Amerika Syarikat di Mesir. Antara faktor-faktor ini adalah;, 1) Tamat Perikatan Unik dengan Amerika Syarikat, 2) Hubungan dingin Mesir dengan Israel, 3) Pembentukan semula hubungan antara Mesir dengan Iran, 4) Penggantungan perang terhadap keganasan, 6) dasar baru Amerika Syarikat, 7) Agenda anti-barat Mesir, 8) faktor ketenteraan dan keselamatan, dan 9) faktor kebudayaan dan sosial boleh diketengahkan. Kemudian, strategi utama Amerika Syarikat dalam mengekalkan hegemoni di Mesir telah dibincangkan. Antara faktor-faktor ini adalah, 1) dasar bantuan Amerika Syarikat, 2) dasar toleransi Amerika Syarikat, 3) memansuhkan FJP, 4) Mengenakan budaya barat, dan 5) sokongan Amerika Syarikat terhadap protes jalanan dapat dilihat. Sebagai kesimpulan, hubungan antara Amerika Syarikat dan Mesir sangat dipengaruhi oleh revolusi Mesir pada tahun 2011. Walau

bagaimanapun, Amerika Syarikat, sebagai hegemon yang telah wujud di Mesir selama kira-kira setengah abad telah menangani masalah ini melalui keputusan politiknya dan telah mengekalkan hegemoni di Mesir. Penyelidikan selanjutnya dibincangkan pada akhir kajian.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to extend my sincere thanks to my supervisor, Professor Dr. Zaid Ahmad, who gave me this chance to start a new way in my academic life, gave me the freedom to find my own path, and words of wisdom when I needed. It was a great honor to work with the advice of such a knowledgeable and intuitive supervisor. Also I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Professor Dr. Jayum Anak Jawan and Associate Professor Dr. Ahmad Tarmizi Bin Talib for the continuous support of my Ph.D. study and related research, for his patience, motivation, and immense knowledge.

I owe a debt of gratitude to Dr. Abdolreza Alami for his advice on Research matters, without which I could not complete the project.

Also, my sincere appreciation is extended to all Egyptian university lecturers and professors who participated in the e-mailed interview of the study and left useful comments and replies.

In the end, I dedicate this thesis to the memories of my late parents and my wife Dr. Razieh Nikkhahe Babaei and my two lovely daughters MD/MPH Ms. Marzieh & MD Ms. Zahra Taghdar who endured difficulties during my studies.

This thesis was submitted to the Senate of the Universiti Putra Malaysia and has been accepted as fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. The members of the Supervisory Committee were as follows:

Zaid b Ahmad, PhD

Professor Faculty of Human Ecology Universiti Putra Malaysia (Chairman)

Jayum anak Jawan, PhD

Professor Faculty of Human Ecology Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

Ahmad Tarmizi Bin Talib, PhD

Associate Professor Faculty of Human Ecology Universiti Putra Malaysia (Member)

ZALILAH MOHD SHARIFF, PhD

Professor and Dean School of Graduate Studies Universiti Putra Malaysia

Date:16 July 2020

Declaration by graduate student

I hereby confirm that:

- this thesis is my original work;
- quotations, illustrations and citations have been duly referenced;
- this thesis has not been submitted previously or concurrently for any other degree at any institutions;
- intellectual property from the thesis and copyright of thesis are fully-owned by University Putra Malaysia, as according to the University Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012;
- written permission must be obtained from supervisor and the office of Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research and innovation) before thesis is published (in the form of written, printed or in electronic form) including books, journals, modules, proceedings, popular writings, seminar papers, manuscripts, posters, reports, lecture notes, learning modules or any other materials as stated in the University Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012;
- There is no plagiarism or data falsification/fabrication in the thesis, and scholarly integrity is upheld as according to the University Putra Malaysia (Graduate Studies) Rules 2003 (Revision 2012-2013) and the University Putra Malaysia (Research) Rules 2012. The thesis has undergone plagiarism detection software

Signature:		Date:
Name and Matr	ric No: Hossain Taghdar, GS348	889

Declaration by Members of Supervisory Committee

This is to confirm that:

- the research conducted and the writing of this thesis was under our supervision;
- Supervision responsibilities as stated in the Universiti Putra Malaysia (Graduate Studies) Rules 2003 (Revision 2012-2013) were adhered to.

Signature:	
Name of Chairman	
of Supervisory	
Committee:	Y.Bhg. Professor Dr. Zaid b Ahmad
Signature:	
Name of Member	
of Supervisory	
Committee:	Y.Bhg. Professor Dr. Jayum anak Jawan
Signature:	
Name of Member	
of Supervisory	
Committee:	Associate Professor Dr. Ahmad Tarmizi Rin Talih

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
ABST ACK APPI DEC	NOWL ROVAL LARAT	LEDGEMENTS L	i ii iv v vii xii
СНА	PTER		
1	INTR	RODUCTION	1
	1.1	Introduction	1
		1.1.1 Egypt-US Relationships: A Brief Background	1
		1.1.2 The United States' Hegemony	2
		1.1.3 The Arab Spring	4
		1.1.4 Egypt's Revolution in 2011	
		1.1.5 Egypt's Revolution and International Reactions	5 7
	1.2	Statement of the Problem	8
	1.3	Research Questions	9
	1.4	Research Objectives	9
	1.5	Significance of the Study	10
	1.6	Conceptual Definition	11
	1.7	Scope of the Study	11
	1.8	Organization of the Thesis	12
	1.9	Conclusion	13
	1.9	Conclusion	13
2	LITE	ERATURE REVIEW	14
_	2.1		14
	2.2	Theories of Hegemony	14
		2.2.1 The Hegemony of the World Leaders	14
		2.2.2 The Rise of a Hegemon	15
	2.3	Hegemonic Theories	16
	2.3	2.3.1 Hegemonic Stability Theory	16
		2.3.2 Hegemonic Schools	17
		2.3.2.1 Realist School in Hegemonic Stability	1,
		Theory	18
		2.3.2.2 Power Transition Theory	19
		2.3.2.3 The Long Cycle Theory	20
		2.3.2.4 World Systems Theory	21
	2.4	The United States Hegemony: From 'Continentalism' to	21
	∠.→	'Expansionism' and 'Internationalism'	22
		2.4.1 Isolation Policy: A route to self-Strength for the United	44
		States	22
		2.4.2 Continentalism to Globalization	24
		2.4.2 Continentalism to Globalization 2.4.3 "Why Egypt"	26
		2.4.5 why Egypt	27
			/ 1

			2.4.4.1 2.4.4.2	Egypt's Potentials Arise Hegemons Interests Sadat's Era: A Turn from the Soviet Union to	27
			2. 1. 1.2	the United States	30
			2.4.4.3	Muslim Brotherhood and Conflict with Sadat	50
			2	Trushin Bromornood and Commer with Sudar	31
			2.4.4.4	Hosni Mubarak's Era	31
			2.4.4.5	Modern Egypt	33
	2.5	Egypt's	s Foreign	97.5	34
			_	Brotherhood's Foreign Policy	35
		2.5.2		Brotherhood's Foreign Policy with the United	
			States		36
	2.6	US-Eg	yptian Re	lations before Egypt Revolution in 2011	37
		_		Cooperation	38
		2.6.2	US-Egyp	ot Tension in Relationships	39
		2.6.3	"Market-	Democracy"- the United States' Intention in	
			Aiding E	Egyp <mark>t</mark>	40
		2.6.4	Arab Spi	r <mark>ing a</mark> nd US-Egyptian Relations	42
	2.7		rab Spring		44
				to the Protests	47
				acuum: The result of Toppling Governments	47
				of the Arab Spring	47
				ledia and the Arab Spring	49
	2.8	Summ	ary		50
3	MET	HODOI	LOGY		52
	3.1				52
	3.2			tent Analysis	52
	3.3			and Analysis	54
			Key Info	rmants	57
	3.4	Summ	ary		58
4	DAT	A ANAL	YSIS		59
	4.1	Introdu			59
		4.1.1	Research	Question 1	60
			4.1.1.1	The Ethnic Elite	61
			4.1.1.2	The Academic Elite	64
			4.1.1.3	The Administrative Elite	65
		4.1.2		d Documents	66
			4.1.2.1	End of Unique Alliance with the US	67
			4.1.2.2	Muslim Brotherhood's Agenda	69
			4.1.2.3	The United States' new Policy	71
			4.1.2.4	The Relationship with Israel	72
			4.1.2.5	Economic Partnership	75 76
			4.1.2.6	End of War on Terror The Poletionship with Iron	76
			4.1.2.7	The Relationship with Iran	77 79
			4.1.2.8	Military and Security	78 70
	4.2	Dagaar	4.1.2.9	Cultural and Social	79 80
	4.2	4.2.1	ch Questi	on 2 Data Analysis	81
		→.∠. 1	i iiiiiai y	Data Allarysis	01

			4.2.1.1	The Ethnic Elite	81
			4.2.1.2	The Academic Elite	82
			4.2.1.3	The Administrative Elite:	84
		4.2.2	Publishe	d Documents (Research Question 2)	84
			4.2.2.1	During the Protests	87
			4.2.2.2	The Aid Policy	88
			4.2.2.3	Aborting FJP's Power	91
			4.2.2.4	Third Strategy: Tolerance Strategy	94
			4.2.2.5	Exposing Western Culture	96
	4.3	Discus	ssion		97
5	CON	CLUSI	ON		105
	5.1	Concl	usion		105
	5.2	Summ	nary and C	onclusion	105
	5.3	Recon	nmendatio	ons for Further Research	108
REF	EREN	CES			110
	ENDIC				129
BIO	DATA (OF STU	DENT		130
PUB	LICAT	ION			131

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	e	Page
2.1	Attributes of a hegemon (Covarubbias, 2015)	16
2.2	Historical stability theory (HST) (designed by the researcher)	18
2.3	The long cycle theory phases	20
2.4	Suez Canal location	25
2.5	Distribution of the Muslim Brotherhood	45
3.1	Steps in data analysis	53
4.1	Developments in Egypt in Post-revolution era	67
4.2	The United States' attempts to maintain its hegemony in Egypt (Designed by the researcher)	86
4.3	Reduced amount of aid from the United States to Egypt by 2011	89

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

This chapter begins with an overview of the Egypt- United States political background. This overview leads to the identification of the research problem, which forms the rationale for this study. As stating the objectives of the study is in no uncertain terms important, it is indicated along with the significance and scope of the study in this chapter. Finally, the chapter ends with a brief note on the organization of the thesis and the conclusion.

1.1.1 Egypt-US Relationships: A Brief Background

Historically, Egypt and the United States have had military and economic relations; due to the significance of Egypt's geopolitical position in the region (Jadallah, 2014). Egypt's geopolitical location can provide the United States national security interests (Shannon & Cummins, 2014). Most of the economic and military relationships between Egypt and the United States can be traced back in the 1970s, after signing the Camp David Treaty with Israel, the United States provided Egypt with assistance in economic and military terms (Burns, 1985). Indeed, Egypt has attempted to work as the provider of stability, an issue which was marked by the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty in 1979 (Rabinovich, 2009). Before reaching this agreement with Israel, Egypt had fought with Israel several times, i.e., 1948, 1956, 1967, and 1973 (almost once every decade). Therefore, the Egyptian – Israel Treaty was a significant achievement for the United States, which broke the war cycle between the United States allies, i.e., Israel, and Egypt. A vital aspect of this treaty is the United States' interest and help in achieving this agreement (Rabinovich, 2009).

During Hosni Mubarak's presidential rule, Egypt had been receiving large amounts of help from the United States. Indeed, Egypt was the second-largest recipient of the United States' donations (Jadallah, 2014). The country is also known as the main importer of grains, such as wheat from the United States (Hassan, 2011). The donation of the US to Egypt has not been without reason. Egypt has a regional weight from political and cultural perspectives. Another reason why the United States is interested in maintaining its relationship with Egypt is its interest in oil and protection of Israel (Hassan, 2011).

Also, the United States has shown interest in maintaining its relationship with Egypt to have access to the Suez Canal. The Suez Canal is significant both for trade and military reasons (Stumpo, 2006). Egypt has received other forms of a donation from the United States. For example, all Egypt's debts between the period of 1991 and 1997 were forgiven by the United States (Momani, 2004). The reason was the significant

role Egypt played in the first war in Iraq (Walt, 2011). Egypt responded to the goodwill and interest in helping the United States on some occasions. For example, Egypt passed a legislation that was beneficial to foreigners in return. In 1996, under Prime Minister Kamal Ganzouri, Egypt allowed running businesses and owning properties to foreigners for the first time (Abul-Magd, 2017). However, and as stated by Sharp (2014), the relationship between Egypt and the United States has not always been smooth and without challenge. The United States was for stepping down Hosni Mubarak, former Egypt's president, in 2011. The reason, as stated by the government of the United States, was a violation of human rights by Hosni Mubarak. Therefore, Obama's administration suspended and later recast relations with Egypt.

Thus, the Egyptian revolution in 2011 can be marked as the beginning of a new era in Egypt-United States relationships. After the United States established relationships with Egypt in 1952 and until the last autocrat (President Mubarak) held power in 2011, the two countries maintained relatively good relationships. These bilateral relationships were in turmoil tremendously by the one-year presidency of the Muslim Brotherhood's Muhammad Morsi, from June 2012 to July 2013, and were changed afterward. As can be understood from the background of the bilateral relationships between the two countries, at the end of the Mubarak era and the beginning of the Egyptian revolution in 2011 (Morsi's presidency), the relationship between these two countries was tense.

Anderson (2011) remarks that the Egyptian crisis with the United States grew at the time of Egypt's revolution in 2011. The Arab Spring caused tension between these two countries; however, several issues between Egypt and the United States had been controversial in the years before the 2011 revolution, to the extent that Obama had identified Hosni Mubarak as an autocrat and advised him to resign several times (Arena, 2017). As determining these aspects can have an impact on the relationship between the two countries after the Egyptian's 2011 revolution, this study is set out to have an in-depth look at this issue.

It should be mentioned that the United States' hegemonic conduct towards different nations is not identical. It would not be possible to understand the political conduct of the United States unless it is subject to an intensive study in the very particular region it is present and by considering unique geopolitical features of that region. This issue can justify why the United States' approach to Iran, for example, is different from the one observed in Egypt. These reasons led the researcher to study the effects of the Arab Spring on Egypt on The United States-Egypt relationships.

1.1.2 The United States' Hegemony

Probably, the most significant issue that should be dealt with at the beginning of the study is to know why the United States and its relationships with Egypt have been subject to investigation. Therefore, before presenting a brief history of hegemons of the world, it should be mentioned that several wars and historical incidents have

caused the United States to become a country seeking supremacy. World Wars I and II not only weakened other hegemons such as Great Britain, Japan, and Germany but also strengthened the United States' economy to the extent that the United States became the most potent hegemon of the 20th century (Sader, 2012). Thus, as noted by Sader (2012), the United States practices in other countries is an attempt to establish its hegemony rather than excelling the life of people in that particular country. This issue is also mentioned by Jadallah (2014) when she describes the United States' activities as 'marketing democracy' to achieve its hegemonic goals.

Moreover, the United States has experienced a shift in hegemonic codes from continentalism to regionalism (Modelski, 1987). As a result, it wished to expand its power in countries with unique geopolitical positions. Egypt has always been in the list of desired countries for the United States, due to several significant issues. Firstly, the location of the Suez Canal in Egypt that connects the red sea to the Mediterranean Sea. The Suez Canal plays a substantial role in providing security to Israel, and access over this canal can secure the United States' transportation of petroleum from the Middle East (Jadallah, 2014). Hegemony over Egypt is also essential to the United States; due to the role Egypt plays in the Arab League. The United States has attempted to maintain Israel's security and discuss this issue with other Arab countries by using Egypt.

Having discussed the significance of Egypt to the United States, the researcher deals with the concept of hegemony in this section. The period between rising and falling of a hegemon has been defined as a "Long Cycle" by Modelski (1987). It is essential to know that the United States is among the latest hegemons in the world, and historically, other countries had the hegemonic power in the world. Taylor and Flint (2000) assumed that Britain and the United States enacted as hegemonic world powers since 1815. However, the advent of Germany as a continental power in the 1870s reduced Britain's influence in Europe, and Britain continued to maintain its control in other parts of the world. Britain's dominance over the world was also endangered by two international powers, i.e., Japan and the United States, which caused a decline in Britain's hegemonic power. The period between World War I and World War II was an opportunity for the United States to enhance its global role and set its global agenda (Lundberg, 1984).

Many international agendas, such as the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the United Nations (UN), which are being implemented today, were proposed by the United States. This process was accelerated, as the United States felt the growing power of its rival, i.e., the Soviet Union (Flint, 2006). Put simply, although the 18th and 19th centuries were known as Britain's Long cycle, it is the United States which holds recent global power. Modelski (1987) opined that the new era is the time of the United States hegemony, and its main rivals in this regard are Russia and China. The United States has been involved in several wars in recent years, including the Afghanistan and Iraq war, which for many, e.g., Layne (2006), is a political game of hegemony. This brief background and also a rivalry with Russia and China can, per

se, explain why the United States is continuously looking for allies to strengthen its position as a hegemon.

1.1.3 The Arab Spring

Studying Egypt's 2011 revolution in isolation seems to be redundant. Many scholars (e.g., Friedman, 2012; Sader, 2012; Stepanova, 2011) have asserted that the Egyptian revolution is related to awareness of Arabic countries of the autocracy and dictatorship they were tolerating and reacting to the tense situation they were experiencing. The chain of these movements is 'The Arab Spring.' To many scholars, the revolutionary movement in Arabic countries is the result of awareness among Arabs towards dictatorship, which awakens one country after the other.

The movement 'Arab Spring' refers to a series of revolutions in South West Asia and North African countries from 2010 so far (Zubaida, 2015). As a result of Arab spring rulers in Tunisia, Egypt, Libya, and Yemen have been shot down of power. The civil uprising has erupted in Bahrain and Syria. Massive protests have spread in Algeria, Iraq, Jordan, Kuwait, Morocco, and Sudan, and minor protests have happened in Lebanon, Mauritania, Oman, and Saudi Arabia.

The inception of the events in Arab spring is easy to recognize. The series of events began on 17 December 2007, when a street vendor in Tunisia set himself on fire at a protest against the confiscation of his wares by the police and local officials. This situation ended in tremendous demonstrations in the streets of Tunisia two days afterward (Encyclopedia Britannica, 2016).

Ben Ali, the former leader of Tunisia, attempted to fight the outrageous public. However, his incapability to control the violence around the country resulted in him fleeing to Saudi Arabia. This sudden shift in political trends and shift in power was later observed in other Muslim countries in the region. After Tunisia, Algeria experience this shift in January 2011 when after about two months of the demonstration, a state of emergency was lifted. It is a familiar device in repressive regimes for a state of emergency, put in place at the start of the regime, to remain forever unrepeated, greatly simplifying control of the population (Anderson, 2011).

The other countries after Tunisia and Algeria were Jordan, Egypt, Yemen, Bahrain, Kuwait, Libya, Morocco, Lebanon, and finally Syria. As for Egypt, protests began in January 2011. There were protests against Hosni Mubarak, the ruler of Egypt, who had been in power for 30 years. The protests started on the 25th of January- the national holiday police day. As a result of the demonstration, the National Democratic Party lost power by Hosni Mobarak's resignation in February 2011.

The change in power in Egypt has been reviewed analytically by scholars and well-known newspapers and media. Although Hosni Mubarak lost control so quickly, a few efforts were made by him and his party to maintain power. Reviewing Mubarak's reactions to the Arab Spring shows that he attempted to suppress the crowd by force at the beginning; however, as he realized the severity of the situation, he turned his policy to a more flexible one (Marfleet, 2013).

According to Sharp (2014), the Egyptians' protests against the government in Cairo, Alexandria, and some other cities were first faced with the military response from Hosni Mubarak. In addition to that, advocators of Hosni Mubarak began fighting against the protesters. However, the street demonstrations which had already grown to a national movement seemed impossible to stop. Later, Egypt's government tried to break down protesters' connections by shutting down internet and phone lines, which were of no use as people gathered in predetermined areas in the city such as Cairo's central Tahrir square.

Mubarak attempted to make changes in the conditions to control the uprising. As the army decided not to meddle in Mubarak's affair, he began a series of changes to convince the protesters, such as appointing Omar Suleiman as vice president or installing the new cabinet on the 31st of January, 2011. All these attempts failed to satisfy the protesters, and The Supreme Council of Armed Forces (SCAF) headed by Tantawi took over control of Egypt and later dissolved the legislature and suspended the constitution (Korany & El-Mahdi, 2012). Therefore, the Arab Spring also affected and changed the political trends in Egypt.

1.1.4 Egypt's Revolution in 2011

The Egyptian revolution of 2011 can be marked as a transition point in Egypt and its foreign policy (Encyclopedia Britannica, 2016). The main reason is that the Muslim Brotherhood, an underground movement that was pronounced illegal by Hosni Mubarak, gained grounds and overtook the country after a short duration of turmoil. As the Muslim Brotherhood's ideology was in sharp contrast with Hosni Mubarak's administration, their prospect in maintaining relationships with the United States also differed vastly (Korotayev & Zinkina, 2011). Before discussing the difference in the views, it is of prime significance to discuss the revolution in Egypt in a few paragraphs to make the picture clear to the readership.

Many scholars, e.g., Chebib and Sohail (2011), assumed that the Egyptian revolution was under the influence of the Tunisian revolution. A similar coincidence (brutality towards civilians) took place in Tunisia in 2006, when two police officers beat a bus driver, video recorded him and uploaded it to the internet (Human Rights, 2007). Mubarak's government also suppressed the bloggers who uploaded the incident. Therefore, one of the apparent reasons people of Egypt were fed up with Mubarak's government was the corruption of the police (El-Bendary, 2013). The United States

did not show a particular reaction to Egypt's ruler diplomacy in Egypt until 2011when the revolution was about to take place.

Among the significant reasons why the revolution in Egypt took place was the politicians' concern about Gamal Mubarak (Hosni Mubarak's son) in ruling the country after his father (Al-A'sar, 2006). The transfer of power from Hafez al-Assad to Bashar Al-Asad and the series of events that took place in Syria, raised debates in the press about the possible consequences and similar incidents happening in Egypt (Al-A'sar, 2006).

Such problems in the Egyptian society provoked millions of people in Cairo to protest against Mubarak's rule. Many online activities were conducted, such as calling for protests and organizing the crowd; therefore, the internet and telephone lines were shut down by Mubarak's administration. In a series of violent clashes that occurred between protesters and security forces, at least 846 people were killed, and over 6000 people were severely injured (BBC News, 2011). Protestors burnt over 90 police stations, and other major protests took place in Alexandria (Egypt Independence, 2012). France 24 international news broadcast (2011) announced the reasons for the protests as follows:

- a) Police brutality,
- b) State-of-emergency laws,
- c) Abandoning free elections and freedom of speech,
- d) Corruption,
- e) High unemployment, food-price inflation
- f) Low wages.

Finally, the labor union added to the pressure of the protests, and Mubarak stepped down in January 2011. It should be mentioned that Mubarak attempted to harm civilians by hiring police forces in civilian clothes who entered neighborhoods, damaged houses, and injured people; however, many civilians formed watchmen groups who observed neighborhoods and attempted to stop them (Chebib & Sohail, 2011).

Undoubtedly, the series of events that took place in Egypt had effects on the relationship between Egypt and the United States. The Muslim Brotherhood was in sharp conflict with Mubarak, and the transition of power to an opposing party also caused a change in the foreign policy of the country. Of interest to the researcher in this study was to find out how such changes have affected the relationships between Egypt and the United States.

1.1.5 Egypt's Revolution and International Reactions

International reactions to Egypt's revolution varied among Western societies and governments. Many Western nations condoned peaceful protests; however, they expressed concerns about the issue of stability in Egypt in the first place, and the region in the second place (Vesperini, 2011). On the one hand, the lack of a government in Egypt could result in internal conflicts between groups. Previously, by Al-Baradei taking power in Egypt, it was observed that opposing powers can be successful in establishing power. On the other hand, a series of countries were influenced by the revolutions in Tunisia and Egypt, i.e., Yemen, Bahrain, Jordan, Syria, and Libya. This issue was also of concern to Western powers.

Great powers of the world showed their reaction to the Egyptian revolution both before and after the revolution. The African Union (AU) believed that Mubarak should respond to the widespread protests in Cairo. AU asked Mubarak for a reform to settle the unrest (Vesperini, 2011). Arab League also showed a reaction to the situation in Egypt. Amr Moussa, the head of the Arab League, suggested a multi-party democracy, a suggestion that was not welcomed by Mubarak (Weir, 2011), as he was not willing to give up power to other parties and aimed at amending the situation.

The European Union foreign policy chief Catherine Ashton asked the authorities in Egypt to hear people's voices instead of attempting to maintain power at any cost. She also stated that people have the right to demonstrate and should not be suppressed (France 24 international news broadcast, 2011).

The United Nations general secretary, Ban Ki-Moon- called the protestors' needs in Egypt "legitimate concerns." He also urged the authorities in Egypt to refrain from any sort of brutality and violence towards the civilians. In addition, the Higher Commissioner for Human Rights, Navi Pillay, believed the cause for the frustration in Egypt was the emergency laws, considering that when there is no room for peaceful assembly and expression, it turns into frustration. (Weir, 2011).

Contrary to peaceful and bilateral relationships between Egypt and the United States in the previous years; especially after 1979 and Camp David Treaty, the United States criticized Egypt and blames Egyptian government for violation of human rights. Indeed, the United States and Obama's administration were among the countries which showed the harshest reaction to the situation in Egypt and urged Mubarak to step down (Jadallah, 2014). Contrary to the long-lasting peaceful relationships between Egypt and the United States, the revolution in 2011 can be marked as a turnover in the bilateral relationships of the two countries and, therefore, worthy of investigation.

Bansaada (2011) posits that the story of the Arab Spring is not as it seems, and the United States has a vital role in the series of revolutions. To him, Arab Spring is the United States' version of implementing democracy in the world, which eventually leads to turning enemies into allies. Therefore, the United States should not only agree

with this situation but also be contempt with revolution. Although this claim has been rejected by media related to the United States' authorities, he mentioned four main reasons for this claim. First of all, he believes that a revolution cannot be spontaneous and should be carefully tailored. Secondly, the autocratic power, which is replaced with the reviled power, opposes the United States' hegemony; however, the United States remains in power in that country. Thirdly, all protests had disregarded the United States' sentiment over the issue of Palestine and Iraq. Finally, the instigators of the revolution in all cases were educated people from middle-class society in the country. Many of these people vanished after the revolution. Another issue is that the greatest powers in the world, such as Germany, Britain, and other Western countries, were against the brutality enacted against people of Egypt and protestors. These findings show that the Egyptian revolution and the United States hegemony should not only be studied from an international perspective, but also from a domestic and national point of view.

1.2 Statement of the Problem

There are numerous reasons which indicate that the change in Egyptian government must have had effects on its foreign policy with the United States. Indeed, due to the domino of Arab spring, which began in Tunisia and later stretched to Egypt, many economic, political, and social changes have occurred in Egypt. Gaining power by an Islamist party (Muslim Brotherhood) that considered the Arab Spring an opportunity to support democracy was among the main changes. This issue has had an impact on the hegemony of the United States, as the Muslim Brotherhood grew an obsession with the relations with Western countries and their allies (Hamid, 2015).

Although some pieces of news and academic articles have attempted to cover this aspect of the Egyptian revolution, there is a need for a comprehensive study which considers all aspects of this multifarious phenomenon. Research in this area should come to understand why Egypt-United States' relationship was affected by the Arab Spring rather than a descriptive account of what has happened between the two countries. However, this issue is, to a considerable extent, understudied. This is the first reason that the researcher considers conducting this study significant.

Undoubtedly, the advent of the Arab Spring in Egypt has resulted in new developments. Many of these developments, such as the transition of secular political power to an Islamic religious one, or Egypt's closeness with Iran, has sure affected Egypt-United States relationships. Such developments can be understood by not only studying the published documents with regard to Egypt's developments after 2011 but also by listening to the administrative, academic, and ethnic elites who have had an active role in either making these decisions or interpreting the events. However, previous studies have mostly dealt with published data and have ignored the primary data. This is the second reason the researcher believes the Egypt-United States relationships after the 2011 revolution should be subject to a comprehensive study from different perspectives.

The relationship between Egypt and the United States is a complicated one. Understanding the impact of new developments on the relationship between these two countries does not lead to a comprehensive understanding with regard to the status quo of Egypt-United States' relationship after the Egyptian revolution in 2011. To many political scholars, this is an important issue, as it can determine how successful the United States has been in maintaining its hegemony and protecting its achievements in Egypt. This can even lead to patterns concerning the United States' behavior with geopolitical countries, which were once its ally but seek independence. Although the political issues between the two countries are very frequently reported in the media, the answer to the question of how the United States has maintained its hegemony in Egypt is obscure. This leads to the second question, which is how the United States has attempted to maintain its hegemony in Egypt.

Ignorance towards such significant issues results not only in an incomplete understanding of the Egyptian revolution in the first place, but also hinders understanding of Egypt-United States' relationships. Such unknown aspects of Egypt-United States' relationship in the post-revolution era after 2011 has motivated the researcher to conduct this study.

1.3 Research Questions

In line with the main concerns in this study, the following research questions were proposed for this study:

Q1: How have the political developments in Egypt after the Egyptian revolution in 2011 (known as Arab Spring) affected Egypt's political relations with the United States?

Q2: How has the United States attempted to maintain its hegemony in Egypt after the Egyptian revolution in 2011 (known as the Arab Spring)?

1.4 Research Objectives

This study had two main objectives, which were stated in the research questions. The objectives of the study are as follows:

- 1) To evaluate the effect of the Arab Spring on Egypt-United States relationship in the post-revolution era.
- 2) To study the United States' attempts to maintain its hegemony in Egypt after the Egyptian revolution in 2011.

1.5 Significance of the Study

The results gained from this study can increase the depth and breadth of the readerships' understanding of the Arab Spring. Indeed, it is important to know how the Arab Spring affects Arabic countries and how these countries manage to survive after the revolution. Understanding Egypt's Status after the Arab Spring is only one example; however, when compared to other countries in which the Arab Spring has resulted in a revolution, it leads to a broader understanding of the Arab Spring. Thus, not only does this study clarify the relationship between Egypt and the United States, but it also increases knowledge of the Arab Spring.

Secondly, apart from having a political shift in government and power, several economic and social changes have occurred in Egypt, which can be directly related to the Egypt-United States relationship. Therefore, understanding the relationship between the status of Egypt and the United States can help determine what political and social changes have occurred in Egypt and how they have affected the country.

Moreover, the revolutions which occurred in the chain of Arab Spring revolutions have, in many cases, affected the country's international relationships. Exploring how the United States has attempted to maintain its hegemony in Egypt can lead to patterns in understanding how revolutions in other countries are affected by the revolution caused by the Arab Spring.

It is significant to know which factors have played a role in the hegemony of the United States in Egypt and how the recent developments affected these factors. Egypt has had a shift in trends after the 2011 revolution in terms of international relationships. Barack Obama was not for supporting Egypt, and the two countries' long-lasting relations were affected. It is essential to know if this change, along with other developments, has affected the United States' hegemony in Egypt.

Besides, the pivotal role of Egypt in the region, and the significance of its relationships with Israel, which is among the United States' most important allies, perpetuate the significance of understanding the extent to which the United States has maintained its hegemonic power in Egypt. Needless to mention that this study has pedagogical implications for scholars in the field. Many of the databases which have discussed the United States hegemony in Egypt are solely based on news, and scholarly articles in this regard are scant. Therefore, by using data from various sources, not only this study provides professional readership with an academic account of the issue, but also it shed light on some of the most ambiguous problems about the Egypt-United States relationships.

1.6 Conceptual Definition

Arab Spring

Arab Spring is the term used to refer to a series of conflicts that majorly occurred in the Middle East and North Africa (Al-Masmari, 2011). Arab Spring is a chain of interconnected events that affected one country after another. Arab Spring was begun in Tunisia in 2007 and affected Egypt in 2011. In this study, it was hypothesized that the United States hegemony might have been affected as a result of the Arab Spring. This idea is also supported through previous research by Eligati (2013).

Hegemony

Hegemony is usually referred to as not only the political but also the economic, or military predominance or control of one country over other countries (Nye, 1990). The stem of the word is Greek. It refers to the politico-military dominance of a geographical location over another place. In this study, the hegemony of the United States was under investigation. Believing that both domestic and international factors affect the United States hegemony in Egypt, among many hegemonic theories and schools, power transition theory was selected to explain the hegemony of the United States in Egypt.

1.7 Scope of the Study

Hegemonic cycles and theories vary. They refer to various eras in history and multiple schools of thought. Considering all these political and hegemonic schools in the analysis would have been impossible; therefore, the researcher had its focus only on the post-revolution era (after 2011) in Egypt. Certainly, Egypt-United States relationships had experienced drastic changes at this point, and this issue seemed to be worthy of comprehensive attention. The political change in Egypt has resulted in several social and economic changes that are understudied yet. On the other hand, the review of related literature reveals that the relationships between Egypt and the United States had relatively been constant for decades before the Egyptian revolution in 2011. Therefore, the researcher selected this particular period to delve into.

Secondly, this study wished to find out how recent developments in Egypt have affected the United States hegemony in this country and how has the United States attempted to maintain its hegemony after 2011. The researcher followed traces of these developments and included them in the study in case they affected the analysis of data and results.

Thirdly, it might have been appropriate to look at the Egypt-United States' relationship over a more extended period; however, the researcher decided to have a more in-depth look at the relationships of the country which required considering a shorter period.

1.8 Organization of the Thesis

The content of this study is revealed in 5 chapters. The first chapter is a brief background of the relationships between the United States and Egypt. Also, the United States hegemony in the world, and in Egypt is introduced. The rationale of the study is presented in the form of a problem statement. Next, the objectives and significance of the study are discussed. In addition to that, the researcher has discussed the limitations and delimitations of the study to arrive at a narrow and workable theoretical framework.

The second chapter expands on the concept of hegemony and Egypt's political development. The researcher introduced these hegemonic schools to justify why The Power Transition Theory was selected.

Along with the introduction to hegemonic schools, concepts such as The Arab Spring, the United States hegemony in Egypt, the Egyptian revolution of 2011 were discussed from a critical perspective. In addition, several studies that were conducted concerning the United States' hegemony in Egypt and other Arabic countries were discussed.

Chapter 3 deals with the design of the study, the conceptual framework of the study, the data collection procedure, the key informants who participated in the study, and the documents used in this study. Content analysis has been introduced as the main procedure for data analysis in this study, and the reasons for selecting this approach are explained in Chapter 3. Issues such as data analysis during data collection and data analysis after data collection, along with the reliability of the data, are discussed in this chapter.

Chapter 4 deals with the analysis of the selected data. The answer to the research questions is mainly sought in this chapter. In this chapter, the researcher determines the new developments in Egypt after the revolution in 2011, and how Egypt-United States' relationships have been affected by the Arab Spring.

Chapter 5 is a conclusion of the study. A summary of the study and the answers are depicted in Chapter 5. In addition, the researcher discusses the areas for further research in this chapter.

1.9 Conclusion

Egypt is an important country in the region and among Arabic countries. The Arab Spring has also touched this significant geopolitical country, and its political trends have been changed. This issue has affected the United States' hegemony in the country, as the bilateral relationships between the two countries have been subject to change. The ideology in the Egyptian revolution was to stand against the hegemonic powers of the West. This ideology has affected Egypt- United States relationships; however, the depth and breadth of this change are not fully understood yet. Therefore the researcher was motivated to conduct this study. After an intensive review of the literature from various sources, a few important questions were opened concerning the Egyptian revolution, i.e., how have the recent political developments in Egypt affected its relationship with the United States and how has this issue affected the United States' hegemony in this country. Finding the answer to these questions can help understand the future of the hegemony in Egypt and might lead to patterns for analyzing hegemony of the United States in other countries.

REFERENCES

- Abul-Magd, Z. (2017). *Militarizing the nation: The army, business, and revolution in Egypt*. Columbia University Press.
- Adams, G., Estrada-Villalta, S., & Ordóñez, L. H. G. (2017). The modernity/coloniality of being: Hegemonic psychology as intercultural relations. International Journal of Intercultural Relations. 62, 13-22.
- Alderson, A. S. (1999). Explaining deindustrialization: globalization, failure, or success?. *American Sociological Review*, 701-721.
- Ali, R., & Stuart, H. (2014). Refuting Jihadism: Can Jihad Be Reclaimed?. Current Trends in Islamist Ideology, 17, 102.
- Albrow, M., & King, E. (1990). Globalization: Knowledge and Society: Readings from International Sociology. London: Sage.
- Al-Shalchi, H. (2010). Egypt to Museums: Return Our Stolen Treasures. Retrieved on 11.07.2019 from http://www.nbcnews.com/id/36280732/ns/technology_and_science-science/t/egypt-museums-return-our-stolentreasures/
- Al-Zawahiri, A. (2011). A Message of Hope and Glad Tidings to Our Fellow Muslims in Egypt 5.
- Agdemir, A.M. (2016). The Arab Spring and Israel's relations with Egypt. Israel Council of Foreign Affairs, 10(2), 223-235.
- Agnew, J. (1992). The US position in the world geopolitical order after the cold war. The Professional Geographer, 44(1), 7-10.
- Agnew, J. (2003). Geopolitics: Revisioning World Politics. London: Routledge.
- Alfonso, F. (2012). Regime transitions and redistribution: Prospects for a stable democracy in Egypt and Libya. The Public Sphere, 1(1), 98-106.
- Allagui, I., & Kuebler, J. (2011). The Arab Spring and the role of ICTs | Introduction. International Journal of Communication, 5(8), 112-121
- Al-ahram Center for Political and Strategic Research (2000). Al-Dirasat al-Mustaqbaliyya wa Mashrou' Misr 2020. 17.
- Al-A'sar, M. (October, 2006). Egyptians Abroad Speak Out Against Inheritance of Power" Retrieved from https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Egyptian_revolution_of_2011 #cite_note-58 on 23 August 2017.
- AlMaskati, N. A. (2012). Newspaper coverage of the 2011 protests in Egypt. International Communication Gazette,74(4), 342-366.

- Al-Masmari, H. (2011). Yemen: Government supporters attack protesters, injuring hundreds. Washington Post. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/yemeni-government-supporters-attack-protesters-injuring-hundreds/2011/03/16/AB56R9g_story.html? utm term=.13e66bec4f71 on October, 2nd, 2017.
- Al Sherbini, R. (February, 2013). Egypt and Iran on long, bumpy road. "Gulf News. Retrieved 9 August 2013 from http://gulfnews.com/news/mena/iran/egypt-and-iran-on-long-bumpy-road-1.1142431.
- Anderson, L. (2011). Demystifying the Arab spring: parsing the differences between Tunisia, Egypt, and Libya. Foreign Affairs, 2-7.
- Andrea, M. (2012). A genealogical inquiry into early Islamism: The discourse of Hasan al-Banna. Journal of Political Ideologies. 17 (1), 61–85.
- Arena, M. D. C. P. (2017). Changing foreign policy: the Obama Administration's decision to oust Mubarak. Revista Brasileira de Política Internacional, 60(1).
- Ary, D. J., Jacobs, L., & Razavieh, A. A. & Sorensen, C.(2006).Introduction to research in education.
- Atawna, A. A., & Othman, M. R. (2015). Obstacle Faced the Democratic Transition in Egypt in Muhammad Mursi Era. Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, 172, 540-547.
- Babbie, E. (2007). The practice of social research. Belmont, CA: Thomson Higher Education.
- Bakshy, E., Messing, S., & Adamic, L. A. (2015). Exposure to ideologically diverse news and opinion on Facebook. Science, 348(6239), 1130-1132.
- Benaquisto, L., & Given, L. (2008). The SAGE Encyclopedia of Qualitative Research Methods. New York: Sage.
- Barfield, T. (Ed.). (1998). The dictionary of anthropology. Boston, USA: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Bassiouni, M. C. (2016). Chronicles of the Egyptian Revolution and its Aftermath: 2011–2016. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Baumgartner, F. R., & Jones, B. D. (2010). Agendas and instability in American politics. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Baumgartner, F. R., & Jones, B. D. (2015). The politics of information: Problem definition and the course of public policy in America. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

- BBC News (February, 2011). Egyptian Military Dissolves Parliament. Retrieved from http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-12443678 on 03, August, 2017.
- BBC News (March, 2011). Egypt's Unrest: 846 Killed in Protests Official Toll. Retrieved from http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-13134956 on 23rd, August, 2017.
- BBC News (December, 2011). Egypt unrest: NGO offices raided in Cairo. Retrieved from http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-16357795 on August 25th, 2017.
- BBC News (December, 2012). US says Egypt agrees to stop raids on democracy groups. BBC News. 30 December 2012. Retrieved 27 May 2017.
- Bender, J. (2015). Ranked: The World's 20 Strongest Militaries. Business Insider, 3.
- Bengali, S., & King, L. (October 9, 2013). U.S. to partially cut aid to Egypt. Los Angeles Times. Retrieved from http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-zewail-egypt-el-sisi-20141104-story.html on 01 October 2017.
- Bennett, LW, Segerberg, A. (2012). The logic of connective action: Digital media and the personalization of contentious politics. Information, Communication & Society 15(5): 739–768
- Bensaada, A. (2011). Arabesque américaine: Le rôle des États-Unis dans les révoltes de la rue arabe. Algeria: Michel Brûlé.
- Ben Solomon, A. (February, 2013). Analysis: Egyptian foreign policy hasn't changed. The Jerusalem Post. Retrieved on 15, December, 2017 from http://www.jpost.com/MiddleEast/Analysis-Egyptian-foreign-policy-hasnt-changed
- Berg, B.L. (2001). Qualitative research methods for the social sciences. Boston, USA: Allyn and Bacon.
- Berg, K. (2015). Democracy, Strategic Interests & US Foreign Policy in the Arab World: A Multiple Case Study of Bahrain, Egypt, Jordan & Saudi Arabia. Retrieved from https://digital.lib.washington.edu/researchworks/handle/1773/34823 on 02.10.2017.
- Berniker, E., & McNabb, D. E. (2006). Dialectical inquiry: A structured qualitative research method. The Qualitative Report, 11(4), 643-664.
- Biger, G. (1978). The first map of modern Egypt Mohammed Ali's fireman and the map of 1841. Middle Eastern Studies, 14(3), 323-325.
- Birnbaum, M. (February, 2012). Egypt's President Morsi Takes Sweeping New Powers. Retrieved from The Washington Post https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/egypts-president-morsi-takes-

- sweeping-new-powers/2012/11/22/8d87d716-34cb-11e2-92f0-496af208bf23 story.html?utm term=.5ea4278e89cc On 12. August, 2017.
- Bogdan, R. C., & Biklen, S. K. (1998). Foundations of qualitative research in education. Qualitative research in education: An introduction to theory and methods, 5(2), 1-48.
- Bolle, M. J., Prados, A. B., & Sharp, J. M. (2006, July). Qualifying industrial zones in Jordan and Egypt. Congressional Research Service, the Library of Congress.
- Bradshaw, M. J. (1988). *Regions and regionalism in the United States*. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Brownlee, J. (2012). Democracy prevention: The politics of the U.S.-Egyptian alliance. New York, USA: Cambridge University Press.
- Brownlee, J., Masoud, T. E., & Reynolds, A. (2014). The Arab Spring: Pathways of repression and reform. NY, USA: Oxford University Press.
- Buehler, M. (2014). Party politics and the prospects for democracy in North Africa by Lise Storm. The Middle East Journal, 68(1), 169-170.
- Burnham, P., Lutz, K.G., Grand, W. & Layton-Henry, Z. (2008). Research methods in Politics. New York: Palgrave, MacMillan.
- Burns, W. J. (1985). *Economic aid and American policy toward Egypt, 1955-1981*. USA: Suny Press.
- Celso, A. N. (2012). Obama & the Arab Spring, Department of Security Studies. Angelo State University. Retrieved from https://wpsa.research.pdx.edu/meet/2012/celsopaper.pdf on 01. 09.2017.
- Clarke, D. L. (1997). US security assistance to Egypt and Israel: Politically untouchable?. Middle East Journal, 51 (2) 112-145.
- Chatham House (April, 2011). Egypt in Transition. Middle East and North Africa Programme: Workshop Report. Retrieved from https://www.chathamhouse.org/about/structure/150/publications?page=11 on 07.August, 2017.
- Chebib, N. K., & Sohail, R. M. (2011). The reasons social media contributed to the 2011 Egyptian revolution. International journal of business research and management (IJBRM), 2(3), 139-162.
- CNN (12 March 2013). "CNN at SXSW: Social media in Arab Spring" (Online video clip). Youtube. Retrieved from http://edition.cnn.com/videos/world/2012/03/12/sxsw-social-media-weapon.cnn on 13 January 2015.
- Cong. (2011). H.R. 1514, 112th act. Retrieved on November, 18, 2017 from https://www.c-span.org/congress/bills/bill/?114/hr1514

- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (1990). Grounded theory research: Procedures, canons and evaluative criteria. Zeitschrift für Soziologie, 19(6), 418-427.
- Covarubbias, J. (2015). The United States Reluctant Sheriff or Potential Hegemon? American Diplomacy. Retrieved from http://www.unc.edu/depts/diplomat/archives_roll/2003_04-06/covarrubias_us/covarrubias_us.html on 7 April 2015.
- Cox, M. (1990). From the Truman doctrine to the second superpower detente: the rise and fall of the Cold War. Journal of Peace Research, 27(1), 25-41.
- Creswell, J. W. (2008). Educational research. Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research. NY, USA: Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. USA: SAGE Publications, Incorporated.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. USA: Sage publications.
- Davidson, J. (2011). America's allies and war: Kosovo, Afghanistan, and Iraq. U.S.A. Springer.
- Defense News (August, 2011). Egypt, U.S. Delay 'Bright Star' Exercise, last modified August 17, 2011. Retrieved on 14, January, 2018 from http://www.defensenews.com/article/20110817/DEFSECT04/108170301/Eg ypt-U-S-Delay-Bright-Star-Exercise.
- Del Sesto, S. L. (2019). Science, politics, and controversy: civilian nuclear power in the United States, 1946-1974. Routledge.
- DeMarrais, K. B., & Lapan, S. D. (2003). Qualitative interview studies: Learning through experience. In *Foundations for research* (pp. 67-84). Routledge.
- Dethier, J. J., & Funk, K. (1987). The Language of Food. Middle East Re-port (March-April), 22-27. Retrieved from http://www.merip.org/mer/mer145/language-food on 19, January, 2018.
- Dang, V. Q., So, E. P., & Yan, I. K. (2017). The value of political connection: Evidence from the 2011 Egyptian revolution. International Review of Economics & Finance.
- Darrag, M. E-Bassiouny, N. (2013). An introspect into the Islamic roots of CSR in the Middle East: the case of Savola Group in Egypt. Social Responsibility Journal, 9(3), 362-378
- Davison, M. (1994). Egypt: Linchpin for regional peace and stability and the office of military cooperation's role. DISAM Journal. 1-6.

- Dessouki, A., E. H. (2010). Regional Leadership: Balancing Off Costs and Dividends in the Foreign Policy of Egypt. In: KORANY, Bahgat & DESSOUKI, Ali E. Hillal. The Foreign Policy of Arab States (pp.112-134). Cairo: The American University of Cairo Press.
- Doyle, M. W. (1989) liberalism and world politics. The American Political Science Review. 80(4), 1151-1169.
- Egypt Independence (January, 2012). Was the Egyptian Revolution Really Non-Violent?. Retrieved from http://www.egyptindependent.com/was-egyptian-revolution-really-non-violent/ on 02.10.2017.
- Elaasar, A. (2009). The last Pharaoh Mubarak and the uncertain future of Egypt in the volatile Mid East. Boston: Beacon Press.
- El-Bendary, M. (2013). The Egyptian Revolution: Between Hope and Despair: Mubarak to Morsi. Algora Publishing.
- Eligati, M. (2013). Foreign funding in Egypt after the revolution.
- Eldar, D. (2003). Egypt and Israel: A reversible peace. *Middle East Quarterly*. 10(4) 57-65.
- El-Labbad, M. (2014). Egypt: A "Regional Reference" in the Middle East. In *Regional Powers in the Middle East* (pp. 81-99). Palgrave Macmillan, New York.
- Encyclopedia Britannica (2016, February 26). Rtreived July 28, 2017, from https://www.britannica.com/event/Arab-Spring
- Fahim, K., & Krikpatrick, D. (2012). Clashes Break Out After Morsi Seizes New Power in Egypt. Retrived from http://www.nytimes.com/2012/11/24/world/middleeast/amid-protest-egypts-leader-defends-his-new-powers.html?mcubz=0 on 02.10.2017
- Fahmy, K. (1997). All the Pasha's men: Mehmed Ali, his army and the making of modern Egypt. England: Cambridge University Press.
- Fisman, R. (2001). Estimating the value of political connections. American Economic Review, 91, 1095–1102.
- Flick, U. (2014). An introduction to qualitative research. USA: Sage Publication.
- Flint, C. M. (2006). The Schola Cantorum, early music and French political culture, from 1894 to 1914. USA: McGill University Press.
- FOX News (December, 2012). US Says Egypt Agrees to Stop Raids on Democracy Groups. FOX News. Retrieved from http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2011/12/30/egypt-agrees-to-stop-ngo-raids-officials-say.html on 13 August 2017.

- France 24 International News Broadcast (2011). Egypt police raid news outlet after journalist arrest. Retrieved on 18. Nov. 2018 from https://www.france24.com/en/20191124-egypt-sisi-journalist-mada-masr-shady-zalat-press-freedom-media-committee-to-protect-cairo-police
- Friedman, T.L. (2012). The Other Arab Spring Archived 29 November 2016 at the Wayback Machine.. The New York Times. 7(4), 12-14
- Gamal, W. (2013). QIZ: Egyptian jeans under the patronage of The Muslim Brotherhood. Al-Ahram (English). Retrieved from http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContentPrint/4/0/62748/Opinion/0/QIZ-Egyptian-jeans-underthe-patronage-of-The-Musl.aspx. On 21, August, 2017.
- Gerges, F. A. (2013). The Obama approach to the Middle East: the end of America's moment?. *International Affairs*, 89(2), 299-323.
- Giampiccoli, A. (2003). Hegemony, globalisation and tourism policies in developing countries. *Cross-cultural behaviour in tourism: Concepts and analysis*, 175-191.
- Gillham, B. (2001). Case study research methods. London: Continuum.
- Gills, B., & Rocamora, J. (1992). Low-intensity democracy. Third World Quarterly, 13(3), 112-119.
- Gilpin, R. R. (1981). Ice formation in a pipe containing flows in the transition and turbulent regimes. Journal of heat transfer, 103(2), 363-368.
- Ginat, R. (1993). The Soviet Union and Egypt, 1945-1955. Psychology Press.
- Ghobrial, B. G., & Wilkins, K. G. (2015). The politics of political communication: Competing news discourses of the 2011 Egyptian protests. International Communication Gazette, 77(2), 129-150.
- Global Security (2012). Retrieved on 27. U.S. Aid to Egypt. January, 2018 from https://www.globalsecurity.org/jhtml/jframe.html#https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/egypt/images/us-aid-2012.gif|||US Aid to Egypt.
- Goldstein, J.S., (2005). International Relations. New York: Pearson-Longman.
- Guerrieri, P., & Dimon, D. (2006). The Trade Regionalism of the United States and the European Union: Cooperative or Competitive Strategies?. *The International Trade Journal*, 20(2), 85-93.
- Hall, M., & Wolf, R. (February, 2011). Transition Could Weaken U.S. Anti-Terror Efforts. USA Today. Retrieved from https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Egypt%E2%80%93 United_States_relations on 10 October 2013.
- Hamid, S. (2012). Beyond Guns and Butter: A US-Egyptian Relationship for a Democratic Era. Saban Center at Brookings.

- Hamid, S. (October, 2015). Islamism, the Arab Spring, and the Failure of America's Do-Nothing Policy in the Middle East. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2015/10/middle-east-egypt-us-policy/409537/ on July 08, 2017.
- Hamid, S. & Wheeler, H. (2014). Was Muhammad Morsi Really an Autocrat? Retrieved on 25, January, 2018, from https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/03/was-mohammed-morsi-really-an-autocrat/359797/
- Hashim, A. (2011). The Egyptian military, part two: From Mubarak onward. Middle East Policy, 18(4), 106-128.
- Hassan, H. A. (2011). Civil society in Egypt under the Mubarak regime. Afro Asian Journal of Social Sciences, 2 (2), retrieved from http://onlineresearchjournals.com/aajoss/art/61.pdf. Accessed February 2, 2014.
- Hattem, J. (November, 2015). Cruz bill would designate Muslim Brotherhood as terrorist group". TheHill. Retrieved 9 December 2017 From http://thehill.com/policy/national-security/259099-cruz-bill-would-designate-muslim-brotherhood-as-terrorist-group
- Hellyer, H. A. (2011). The chance for change in the Arab world: Egypt's uprising. International Affairs 87(6), 1313-1322.
- Hendawi, H. (April, 2013). Coptic Pope's Criticism of President Marks Trend in Egypt, Where No One Is Above The Fray. Retrieved from The Associated Press http://www.winnipegfreepress.com/breakingnews/egypts-coptic-pope-blasts-islamist-president-over-handling-of-recent-sectarian-violence-202081721.html On 04, August, 2017.
- Herrington, L. (2015). Why the Rise of China Will Not Lead to Global Hegemony. E-International Relations. Retrieved from 7http://www.e-ir.info/2011/07/15/why-the-precarious-rise-of-china-will-not-lead-to-global-hegemony/ on 27, 09, 2017.
- Himelfarb, S. (2011). Social Media in the Middle East. United States Institute of Peace. Retrieved from https://www.usip.org/publications/2011/04/social-media-middle-east, on 10.09.2017.
- Hox, J. J., & Boeije, H. R. (2005). Data collection, primary versus secondary. *Encyclopedia of Social Measurement*, 1, 593-599.
- Huntington, S. P. (1993). Why international primacy matters. *International* security, 17(4), 68-83.
- Hsieh, H.-F., & Shannon, S.E. (2005). Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qualitative Health Research, 15(9), 1277-1288.

- Human Rights (November, 2007). Egypt: Police Officers Get Three Years for Beating, Raping Detainee. Retrieved form https://www.hrw.org/legacy/english/docs/2007/11/07/egypt17263.htm on 23rd, August, 2017.
- Humphreys, A. R. C. (2012). Another Waltz? Methodological rhetoric and practice in theory of international politics. International Relations. 26 (4), 389–408. doi:10.1177/0047117812466817.
- Husain, M. Z., & McMullen, M. (2010). American and Egyptian culture: a brief comparison. Journal of Islamic Law and Culture, 12(2), 114-130.
- Huygens, A. D. (2017). *American decline and changing global hegemony*. (Doctoral Dissertation). Iowa State University.
- Ikenberry, G. J. (1989). Rethinking the origins of American hegemony. *Political Science Quarterly*, 104(3), 375-400.
- Ikenberry, G. J. (1996). The future of international leadership. Political Science Quarterly, 111(3), 385-402.
- International Crisis Group. (February, 2011). Popular Protest in North Africa and the Middle East: Egypt Victorious?. Middle East/North Africa Report. Retrieved from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/egypt/popular-protest-north-africa-and-middle-east-i-egypt-victorious on 12, August, 2017.
- Jackson, R, & Sorensen, G. (2007). Introduction to international relations: Theories and approaches. England: Oxford University Press.
- Jacques, F. (2000). Daly (MW), éd., The Cambridge History of Egypt. Modern Egypt front 1517 to the End of the Twentieth Century. Revue française d'histoire d'outre-mer, 87(328), 377-379.
- Jackie, A. (March, 2011). The Arab spring requires a defiantly European reply. The Guardian. UK. Archived from the original on 21 September 2013. Retrieved 9 March, 2017.
- Jadallah, D. (2014). United States economic aid: Imperfect hegemony in Egypt. (Published Doctoral Thesis). USA: University of Arizona.
- Jankowski, J. P. (1975). *Egypt's young rebels:" Young Egypt," 1933-1952* (Vol. 145). Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution Press.
- Jones, B. D., & Baumgartner, F. R. (2005). The politics of attention: How government prioritizes problems. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Karawan, I. A. (2011). Politics and the Army in Egypt. Survival, 53(2), 43-50.

- Katulis, B. & Awad, M. (2015). New anchors for U.S.-Egypt relations looking to the future & learning from the past 4 years after egypt's revolution. Middle East Journal, 3(7), 221-232.
- Katz, M.N. (September, 2017). The International Relations of the Arab Spring. Retrieved From http://www.mepc.org/international-relations-arab-spring on 08, August, 2017.
- Keller, J. (2010). Evaluating Iran's Twitter Revolution. The Atlantic. June 18.
- Kennedy, P. (1989). The rise and fall of the great powers: Economic change and military conflicts from 1500 to 2000. New York, USA: Ronald House, Inc.
- Kennedy, F.J. (1961). Inaugural address (10 January, 1961). Retrieved 10.01.2018, from www.americanrethoric.com/speeches/jfkinaguaral.html
- Kennedy, F.J. (1963). Address in Miami before inter-American Press association (18 November, 1963). Retrieved 12.01.2018, from http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=9529
- Kepel, G., & Milelli, J. P. (2005). Al-Qaida dans le texte: écrits d'Oussama ben Laden, Abdallah Azzam, Ayman al-Zawahiri et Abou Moussab al-Zarqawi. Presses universitaires de France.
- Khorshidi, M. (2013). Influence of Government Ethnic Policies on National Unity in Iran (1997-2005) (Doctoral dissertation, Universiti Putra Malaysia).
- Kim, S., & Lee, Y. W. (2004). New Asian regionalism and the United States: Constructing regional identity and interest in the politics of inclusion and exclusion. *Pacific Focus*, 19(2), 185-231.
- Kirkpatrick, D. D., & Myers, S. L. (2012). Overtures to Egypt's Islamists reverse longtime US Policy. New York Times, 3.
- Kirkpatrick, D. D., & Sanger, D. E. (2011). Egyptians and Tunisians Collaborated to Shake Arab History. The New York Times. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/14/world/middleeast/14egypt-tunisia-protests.html?pagewanted=all on 04, October, 2017.
- Kolossov, V. (2003). 'High'and'low'geopolitics: Images of foreign countries in the eyes of Russian citizens. Geopolitics,8(1), 121-148.
- Korany, B., & El-Mahdi, R. (Eds.). (2012). *Arab Spring in Egypt: revolution and beyond*. American University in Cairo Press.
- Korotayev, A., & Zinkina, J. V. (2011). Egyptian revolution: A demographic structural analysis. Entelequia. Revista Interdisciplinar, 13(2011), 139-169.

- Kwon, H. J., Mkandawire, T., & Palme, J. (2009). Introduction: social policy and economic development in late industrializers. International Journal of Social Welfare, 18(s1), 98-111.
- La Franchi, H. (July, 2013). Military ouster of Egypt's Morsi: US position goes from worse to bad. Retrieved on 24, Jnuary, 2018, from https://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Foreign-Policy/2013/0703/Military-ouster-of-Egypt-s-Morsi-US-position-goes-from-worse-to-bad
- Layne, C. (2006). Impotent Power? Re-examining the nature of America's hegemonic power. The National Interest, (85), 41-47.
- Layne, C. (2015). America as a European hegemon. In *Paradoxes of Power* (pp. 51-61). Routledge.
- Lechner, F. J., & Boli, J. (2008). World culture: Origins and consequences. NY: USA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Lee, Y. W. (2009). Regional Financial Solidarity without the United States: Contested Neoliberalism in East Asia. *EAI 아시아안보이니셔티브 연구보고서*, (1), 1-37.
- Llobera, J. (2003). An Invitation to Anthropology. Herndon, USA: Berghahn Books ISBN 9781571815972.
- Lemke, D. (2002). Regions of war and peace. London, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Lichtman, M. (2006). Qualitative research: A user's guide. CA: Sage Publications.
- Lichtman, M. (2013). *Qualitative research for the social sciences*. London: SAGE publications.
- Lima, J. A. (2013). The rise of the muslim brotherhood to power in Egypt and the impact on foreign policy. Brazil, Sao Paulo University.
- Lima, J. A. (2014). O Egito em uma encruzilhada: a influência dos militares na política e uma sociedade dividida. Boletim Eletrônico Malala, fev 2014 (em edição).
- Lundberg, D. (1984). The American Literature of War: The Civil War, World War I, and World War II. *American Quarterly*, *36*(3), 373-388.
- Lynch, Marc. (2011). America and Egypt after the uprisings. Survival, 53(2), 31-42.
- Lynch, M. (2012). The Arab Uprising: The Unfinished Revolutions of the New Middle East. New York, USA: Public Affairs.
- Luttwak, E. N. (1990). From geopolitics to geo-economics: Logic of conflict, grammar of commerce. *The National Interest*, (20), 17-23.

- Mackinder, H.J. (1919). Democratic ideas and reality: A study in politics of reconstruction. New York: Henry Holt and Company, Inc.
- Maghraoui, A. M.2006, American Foreign Policy & Islamic Renewal American Foreign Policy & Islamic Renewal mercury.ethz.ch/serviceengine/Files/ISN/30825/ichaptersection.../QJ_v5,4_2.pdf
- Mahn, H. (1999). Vygotsky's methodological contribution to sociocultural theory. Remedial and Special Education, 20(6), 341-350.
- Marfleet, P. (2013). 'Never Going Back': Egypt's Continuing Revolution. *International Socialism*, 4(3), 137-156.
- Mark, C. R. (2005, April). Egypt-United States Relations. LIBRARY OF CONGRESS WASHINGTON DC CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE.
- Masoud, T. (2011). The road to (and from) Liberation Square. Journal of Democracy, 22(3), 20-34.
- Massetti, E., & Toubeau, S. (2013). Sailing with Northern winds: Party politics and federal reforms in Italy. West European Politics, 36(2), 359-381.
- McCONKIE, M. L., & Boss, R. W. (1996). Personal stories and the process of change: The case of Anwar Sadat. *Public Administration Quarterly*, 493-511.
- McCormick, T.J. (1990). World Systems. Journal of American History 77, 128-134
- McNabb, D.E. (2005). Research methods for political science: Qualitative and quantitative methods. New Delhi, India: Printice Hall Publication.
- Mearsheimer, J. J. (2014). America unhinged. The National Interest, (129), 9-30.
- Mellen, R. P. (2012). Modern Arab uprisings and social media: An historical perspective on media and revolution. Explorations in Media Ecology, 11(2), 115-130.
- Merriam, S. B. (1989). Contributions of qualitative research to adult education. Adult Education Quarterly, 39(3), 161-168.
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). Quantitative data analysis. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Milton-Edwards, B. (2015). *The Muslim brotherhood: The Arab spring and its future face*. Routledge.
- Misa, T. J. (1998). A nation of steel: The making of modern America, 1865-1925. JHU Press.

- Modelski, G. (1987). Long cycles in world politics. Seattle, USA: University of Washington Press.
- Modelski, G. (2008). From Leadership to organization: The evolution of global politics. Retrieved on August, 02, 2017 from https://faculty.washingtion.edu/Modelski/FLTOegpolitics08rev.htm.
- Mold, Andrew. (2003). Regions of war and peace edited by Douglas Lemke (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2002, pp. 235). *Journal of International Development*. 15. 805–806. doi:10.1002/jid.1014.
- Momani, B. (2004). American Politicization of the International Monetary Fund. *Review of international political economy*, 11(5), 880-904.
- Morton, A. D. (2007). Unravelling Gramsci: hegemony and passive revolution in the global political economy. USA: Pluto Pr. Publications
- Murphy, C. (2002). Passion for Islam: Shaping the Modern Middle East: The Egyptian Experience. Simon and Schuster.
- Myers, J. (2007). Missouri Western Faculty Discuss Iraq War. St. Joseph News-Press.
- Naji, S., & Jawan, J. A. (2014). The US Geopolitical Code and the Role of the Persian Gulf Oil in the US Military Intervention in 2003. Pertanika Journal of Social Sciences & Humanities, 22(1).
- New York Times (April, 2011). Protesters Scold Egypt's Military Council. Retrieved from http://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/02/world/middleeast/02egypt.html? _r=2& on 08, August, 2017.
- Norman, K. P. (2016). Migrants, refugees and the Egyptian security state. International Journal of Migration and Border Studies, 2(4), 345-364.
- Novack, C. J. (1990). Sharing the dance: Contact improvisation and American culture. USA: University of Wisconsin Press.
- Nye, J.S. (1990). The changing nature of world power. Political Science Quarterly. 105(2), 177-192.
- O'Brien, F. (February, 2003). African Union summit opposed to war in Iraq. The World Revolution. Archived from the original on 7 January 2004. Retrieved 26 June 2017.
- Ogunnubi, O., & Okeke-Uzodike, U. (2016). Can Nigeria be Africa's hegemon?. *African Security Review*, 25(2), 110-128.
- Organski, A.F.K. (1958). World politics. New York: University of Michigan Press.
- Organski, A.F.K., & Kugler, J. (1980). The war ledger. Chicago, USA: University of Chicago Press.

- Otterman, S. (2005). Muslim Brotherhood and Egypt's Parliamentary Elections. Council on Foreign Relations. Retrieved from http://www.cfr.org/egypt/muslim-brotherhood-egypts-parliamentary-elections/p9319 on 05, August, 2017.
- Ozdemir, C. & Haddad, M. (Nov, 2013). Egypt's President Morsi in Power: A Timeline. Retrieved on 10, January, 2018 from http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/interactive/2013/07/20137493141105596. html
- Pahlavi, I. (2011). 3.6. 6 Political and military posts 3.6. 7 Awards. EGYPTION REVOLUTIONS, 170.
- Pargeter, A. (2013). The Muslim Brotherhood from opposition to power. London, England: Saqe Books.
- Podeh, E. (2004). Rethinking Nasserism: Revolution and Historical Memory in Modern Egypt. Florida, USA: Florida A & M Publication.
- Politico (2018, January). Hillary Clinton calls for 'real democracy' in Egypt. Politico. Retrieved on 15, January, 2018 from http://www.politico.com//news/stories/0111/48433.html.
- Posen, B. R. (2003). Command of the commons: the military foundation of US hegemony. *International security*, 28(1), 5-46.
- Pwayidi, D. A. (2015). An Assessment of the Au's Management of the North African Crises (Arab Spring). (Published Doctoral dissertation). University of Ghana, Ghana.
- Quandt, W. B. (1986). Camp David. Peacemaking and Politics. Washington, USA: Brooking Institution.
- Quandt, W. B. (2015). Camp David: peacemaking and politics. Brookings Institution Press.
- Rabinovich, I. (2009). Waging Peace: Israel and the Arabs, 1948-2003-Updated and Revised Edition. Princeton University Press.
- Reilly, J. A. (1995). William L. Cleveland: A History of the Modern Middle East. STUDIES IN RELIGION-WATERLOO ONTARIO-,24, 505-505.
- Reuters (2011). Many wounded as Moroccan police beat protestors. Reuters. Reuters UK. 23 May 2011. Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-morocco-protests/many-wounded-as-moroccan-police-beat-protestors-idUSTRE74L2YK20110522 on 04. August, 2017.
- Reuters (2012). The U.S. and Egypt Sure Look Like Allies, at Least on Military Matters. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/09/the-us-and-egypt-sure-look-like-allies-at-least-on-military-matters/262411

- Rodgers, P. (2011). United States Constitutional Law: An Introduction. U.S.A: McFarland. ISBN 978-0-7864-6017-5.
- Rosenberg, E.S. (1982). Spreading the American dream: American economic and cultural expansion. 1890-1945. New York: Hill & Wang
- Ross, A.; Ben, S. (2011). Social Media: Cause, Effect and Response. NATO Review Magazine. NATO Review Magazine. Archived from the original on 3 November 2011.
- Roston, A., & Rohde, D. (March, 2011). Egyptian Army's Business Side Blurs Lines of U.S. Military Aid. New York Times. Retrieved on December, 12, 2017 from http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/06/world/middleeast/06military.html.
- Rubin, A., & Babbie, E. (1997). The practice of social research. California: Wadsworth Publications.
- Rubin, B. (2010). The Muslim Brotherhood: the organization and policies of a global Islamist movement. India: Springer.
- Ruthven, M. (1984). Islam in the World (first ed.). Penguin. p. 317.
- Sader, K. (2012). After the Arab Spring: Transitions in the Arab World. The Role of Political Islam in Arab Transitions: Year II of the Arab Spring, between Islamism, Democratic Transition & New Power Relations. Retrieved from www.iemed.org/observatori-en/arees-danalisi/arxius-adjunts/.../Sader_en.pdf-en on 12. AUGUST, 2017.
- Salem, S. (2018). Reading Egypt's postcolonial state through Frantz Fanon: Hegemony, dependency and development. Interventions, 1-18.
- Salem, F., & Mourtada, R. (2012). Social Media, Employment and Entrepreneurship: New Frontiers for the Economic Empowerment of Arab Youth.
- Sayyid-Marsot, A. L. (1984). Egypt in the reign of Muhammad Ali. Cambridge University Press.
- Schake, K. N. (2009). Managing American hegemony: essays on power in a time of dominance. Hoover Press.
- Scobey, M. (2009). Scenesetter: President Mubarak's visit to Washington.
- Segal, A. (2016). The Egyptian Uprising Implications for Regional Stability: the US, Iran & Israel. Retrieved from www.culturaldiplomacy.org/academy /.../the_egyptian_uprising-_arik_segal.pdf on 10.August, 2017.
- Shad Jr, J. A. (1989). Michael Mann. The sources of social power. Comparative Civilizations Review, 21(21), 7.
- Shama, N. (2014). Egyptian Foreign Policy from Mubarak to Morsi Against National Interest. New York: Routledge, 2014.

- Shannon, V. P., & Cummins, J. (2014). US-Egyptian Relations since the Arab Spring: Balancing Interests and Values. The DISAM Journal.
- Sharp, J. M. (September 21, 2005). Egypt: 2005 Presidential and Parliamentary Elections," CRS Report for Congress. Retrieved from http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/54274.pdf On 12, August, 2017.
- Sharp, J. M. (2014). Egypt: Background and US relations. Current Politics and Economics of Africa, 7(1), 47.
- Sharp, J.M. (March, 2017). Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations. Congressional Research Service. Retrieved on 27. January, 2018 from https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf
- Shenker, J., & Whitaker, B. (February, 2011). The Muslim Brotherhood Uncovered.

 Retrieved from http://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/feb/08/egypt-muslim-brotherhood-uncovered On 01. August, 2017.
- Shupe, M. C., Wright, W. M., Hipel, K. W., & Fraser, N. M. (1980). Nationalization of the Suez Canal: a hypergame analysis. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 24(3), 477-493.
- Silver, B. J., & Arrighi, G. (2003). Polanyi's "double movement": The belle époques of British and US hegemony compared. *Politics & Society*, 31(2), 325-355.
- Smelser, N. J., & Baltes, P. B. (Eds.). (2001). International encyclopedia of the social & behavioral sciences (Vol. 11). Amsterdam, Netherland: Elsevier.
- Smith, B., & Tau, B. (Jan, 2011). Hillary Clinton calls for 'real democracy' in Egypt. Politico. Retrieved on 15, January, 2018 from http://www.politico.com//news/stories/0111/48433.html.
- Solms-Laubach, F. (2007). Nietzsche and Early German and Austrian Sociology. Walter de Gruyter. pp. 115, 117, and 212. ISBN 9783110181098.
- Souief, A. (2014). Cairo: Memoir of a City Transformed. New York, USA: Pantheon Books.
- Spencer, R. (2012). Violence breaks out across Egypt as protesters decry Mohammed Morsi's constitutional 'coup'." The Telegraph.
- Spradley, J. (1979). Asking descriptive questions. *The ethnographic interview*, 1, 44-61.
- Stacher, J. (2009). The Brothers and the War.
- Stadelmann, M. (2012). US presidents for dummies. In Indianopolis: Wi;ey Publishing Inc.
- Steele, J. R., & Brown, J. D. (1995). Adolescent room culture: Studying media in the context of everyday life. Journal of youth and adolescence, 24(5), 551-576.

- Stepanova, E. (2011). The role of information communication technologies in the "arab spring". Ponars Eurasia, 15, 1-6.
- Stokes, D. (2018). Trump, American hegemony and the future of the liberal international order. International Affairs, 94(1), 133-150.
- Stubbs, R. (2017). *Rethinking Asia's economic miracle: The political economy of war, prosperity and crisis*. Macmillan International Higher Education.
- Stumpo, P. J. (2006). Civil society exposed: The politics of NGOs in Egypt. International Journal of Middle East Studies, 38(02), 323-325.
- Sudarsan, R. (27 January 2011). "Inspired by Tunisia and Egypt, Yemenis join in antigovernment protests". The Washington Post. Archived from the original on 30 April 2011. Retrieved 1 February 2011.
- Sunil, V. (27 February 2011). "One dead, dozen injured as Oman protest turns ugly". Gulf News. Archived from the original on 5 March 2011. Retrieved 12 June 2011.
- Tadros, M. (2012). The Muslim Brotherhood in Contemporary Egypt: Democracy redefined or confined? London: Routledge Taylor and Francis Group.
- Tahani al-ghebali (2012). Obama's Muslim Brotherhood Connection? Retriverd on 17, January, 2017 from http://www1.cbn.com/globallane-39
- Tammen, R. L. (2000). Power Transitions: Strategies for the 21st Century. Seven Bridges Press.
- Taylor, P.J. & Flint, C. (2000). Political geography. World- economy, nation-states and locality (Forth edition). London: Pearson Education.
- Telhami, S. (1992). Power and leadership in international bargaining: the path to the Camp David accords. Columbia University Press.
- The Carter Center (June, 2012). Briefing: The Egyptian revolution undone? . Retrieved on 20, January from https://reliefweb.int/report/egypt/briefing-egyptian-revolution-undone
- Toje, A., & Kunz, B. (Eds.). (2012). *Neoclassical Realism in European Politics:* bringing power back in. Manchester University Press.
- Trager, E. (2011). The Unbreakable Muslim Brotherhood: Grim prospects for a liberal Egypt. Foreign Affairs, 90(5), 114-126.
- Trujillo, N. (1991). Hegemonic masculinity on the mound: Media representations of Nolan Ryan and American sports culture. Critical studies in media communication, 8(3), 290-308.
- Tuathail, G. Ó., & Agnew, J. (1992). Geopolitics and discourse: practical geopolitical reasoning in American foreign policy. Political geography, 11(2), 190-204.

- Flint, C., & Taylor, P. J. (2007). Political geography: World-economy, nation-state, and locality. Pearson Education.
- Trofimov, Y. (May, 2009). Muslim Brotherhood Falters as Egypt Outflanks Islamists." The Wall Street Journal. Retrieved from http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB124225195098016929?mg=reno64-wsj&url=http%3A%2F%2Fonline.wsj.com%2Farticle%2FSB124225195098 016929.html On 09. August, 2017.
- UNESCO (2005). International Flows of Selected Goods and Services. Retrived from http://uis.unesco.org on 10, January, 2018.
- U.S. Department of State. (2015). Country Reports on Terrorism. Retrieved 14 November 2015. From https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/
- Vesperini, H. (January, 2011). African Union Urges Egypt Reforms". Agence France-Presse (via Google News). Retrieved 31 January 2011.
- Vevier, C. (1960). American continentalism: An idea of expansion, 1845-1910. The American Historical Review,65(2), 323-335.
- Vidino, L. (2013). The west & the Muslim brotherhood after the Arab spring. Al Mesbar Studies & Research Centre in collaboration. Retrieved from www.fpri.org/.../201303.west_&_the_muslim_brotherhood_after_the_arab_s pring.pdf. On 17. September, 2017.
- Wallerstein, I. (1992). The West, capitalism, and the modern world-system. Review (Fernand Braudel Center), 561-619.
- Wallerstein, I. (2004). World-Systems Analysis, in World System History. Encyclopedia of Life Support Systems (EOLSS), UNESCO. Eolss Publishers, Oxford, 1-14.
- Wallerstein, I. (2011). The modern world-system I: Capitalist agriculture and the origins of the European world-economy in the sixteenth century, with a new prologue. University of California Press.
- Walt, S. M. (2011). The end of the American era. The National Interest, (116), 6-16.
- Weinbaum, M. G. (1985). Egypt's Infitah and the politics of US economic assistance. Middle Eastern Studies, 21(2), 206-222.
- Weir, K. (30 January 2011). "Arab League Head Wants Egypt Multi-Party Democracy". Reuters. Retrieved 31 January 2011.
- Weitz, R. (2010). Global Security Watch--Russia: A Reference Handbook. ABC-CLIO.
- Wellman, B., Dimitrova, D., Hayat, Z., Mo, G. Y., & Smale, L. (2014). Networking scholars in a networked organization. In Contemporary perspectives on

- organizational social networks (pp. 479-497). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Wickham, C. R. (2015). The Muslim Brotherhood: Evolution of an Islamist Movement-Updated Edition. USA: Princeton University Press.
- WikiLeaks (2009). Scenesetter for ambassador Ross' visit to Egypt. Retrieved on 11. January, 2918 from http://wikileaks.org/cable/2009/04/09CAIRO722.html 24.
- Wilson, J. A. (2013). The culture of ancient Egypt. University of Chicago Press.
- Whitehouse (July, 2013). Statement by President Barack Obama on Egypt. Retrieve on 26, January, 2018 from https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/07/03/statement-president-barack-obama-egypt
- Wolkov, B. (2015). US-Egyptian Relations Since the 2011 Revolution: The Limits of Leverage (Doctoral dissertation). Florida University, U.S.A.
- Yerjin, D. (1992). The Prize: The epic quest for gold, money & power. New York: Simon and Schuster.
- Zubaida, S. (2015, June 23). The "Arab spring" in historical perspective. Retrieved July 28, 2017, from https://www.opendemocracy.net/sami-zubaida/arab-spring-in-historical-perspective

BIODATA OF STUDENT

Hossein Taghdar Doctorate candidate for social science, Human Ecology, UPM, Malaysia. Hossein Taghdar, male, is a native of Mashhad, Khorasan province, Iran. He was born in September 1966. He is a researcher in the field of political Science specializing in Regional study, Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS). He received his M.S. from Islamic Azad University, Tehran-Iran.

Taghdar has some publications including the Green Books of Republic of Ghana, Ivory Coast and Montenegro.

Mr. Taghdar is married with two daughters.

PUBLICATION

Taghdar.H& Zaid.A& Alami.A (2020) .Egypt and the United States after the Egyptian Revolution in 2011, Pertanika ,JSSH Vol. 28(3) Sep. 2020.





UNIVERSITI PUTRA MALAYSIA

STATUS CONFIRMATION FOR THESIS / PROJECT REPORT AND COPYRIGHT

ACADEMIC SESSION: Second Semester 2019/2020

TITLE OF THESIS / PROJECT REPORT: ARAB SPRING AND EGYPT-UNITED STATES OF AMERICA'S RELATIONS IN POST-REVOLUTION ERA NAME OF STUDENT: HOSSEIN TAGHDAR I acknowledge that the copyright and other intellectual property in the thesis/project report belonged to Universiti Putra Malaysia and I agree to allow this thesis/project report to be placed at the library under the following terms: 1. This thesis/project report is the property of Universiti Putra Malaysia. 2. The library of Universiti Putra Malaysia has the right to make copies for educational purposes only. 3. The library of Universiti Putra Malaysia is allowed to make copies of this thesis for academic exchange. I declare that this thesis is classified as: *Please tick (V) CONFIDENTIAL (Contain confidential information under Official Secret Act 1972). RESTRICTED (Contains restricted information as specified by the organization/institution where research was done). **OPEN ACCESS** I agree that my thesis/project report to be published as hard copy or online open access. This thesis is submitted for: **PATENT** Embargo from_ (date) Approved by: (Signature of Chairman of Supervisory Committee) (Signature of Student) New IC No/ Passport No.: Name:

[Note: If the thesis is CONFIDENTIAL or RESTRICTED, please attach with the letter from the organization/institution with period and reasons for confidentially or restricted.]

Date:

Date: